# Central Asia and the War in Ukraine

### Nancy Lubin, with an introduction by Amb. James E. Goodby

#### Introduction

Nancy Lubin's essay on Central Asia offers clues as to why the nations that populate this region have punched below their weight and why some of them may be on the threshold of becoming serious players within an international order that they may help define. This is a development that has the potential to influence the course of the relationships among the Russian Federation, the People's Republic of China, and the United States and the West more generally.

This is a role that is usually thought to reside in the hands of the nations of other parts of Asia, especially northeast Asia or perhaps South Asia or the Middle East. If Central Asia is to become a center of serious geopolitical influence, then Washington, Beijing, and even Moscow will have to take notice and begin to adjust their policies.

Russia's invasion of Ukraine shows the world how sensitive the leaders of Russia are to developments in what Putin and some other Russian thinkers regard as "post-Soviet space." Ukraine occupies a special place in that construct, but Central Asia has taken on new importance in Moscow because of the reach of Western values and influence into Eastern Europe. In academic circles in Russia the idea of a Eurasian empire, run from Moscow, has gained traction. Putin himself has adopted supposed Eurasian values as Russia's ideological counter to supposed Western values. His initial grievance with Ukraine was triggered by Ukraine's decision to turn away from Putin's Eurasian Economic Community toward a European Union (EU) relationship.

If the nations of Central Asia that were previously part of the USSR, as many were, begin to form institutional relationships with the West or with China, there will be a reaction in Moscow that will have repercussions in the United States and in China.

A possible reaction in Moscow might well include the same action that Putin has already taken in Belarus: to station Russian nuclear weapons in some of the nations of Central Asia

to forestall American or European security connections with those nations. Moscow's will-ingness to provide long-range ballistic missiles to North Korea shows that there would be few inhibitions in Moscow in using nuclear deployments to exert control over nations in Central Asia.

A likely reaction by China would be to develop economic relations with selected nations of Central Asia in order to bring them within Beijing's orbit. That region is rich in natural resources, and China has more to offer those nations than Moscow does in economic terms.

And what about the nations of Central Asia themselves? What would they be doing to respond to tempting offers from Russia and China? Nancy Lubin's essay shows that ties between Moscow and most of these former members of the USSR are surprisingly close. Probably they would temper their interest in economic benefits from China with some kind of security support from Russia. This might be affected by their sense of what happened in Ukraine.

Here, the West and its continued support for Ukraine could have a significant impact on decisions of the Central Asian nations. The lesson for the United States and its allies is that indeed the world is round: we must not lose sight of the need to frame our policies in Europe with an eye on their impact in other parts of the world.

An even more basic lesson that emerges from Nancy Lubin's essay on Central Asia is that Washington and its friends need to give a higher priority to the strategic importance of that region.

Amb. James E. Goodby
October 2023

• • •

#### CENTRAL ASIA AND THE WAR IN UKRAINE

The extensive coverage of the war in Ukraine has been marked by comparatively limited focus on the five formerly Soviet republics of Central Asia. The bulk of conventional press coverage has focused primarily on the European states of the former USSR, with references to Central Asia often sporadic, anecdotal, or exceptionally broad.

Yet the Central Asian states are consequential both in terms of Russia's prosecution of the war and its potential aftermath. A massive area nestled between Russia and China, the five countries—Kazakhstan, Uzbekistan, Turkmenistan, Tajikistan, and Kyrgyzstan—share a long history during and post-Soviet rule. But they also differ significantly among themselves and present important challenges to Moscow, their neighbors, and the West. As the war in Ukraine is well into its second year, this brief paper focuses on why Central Asia matters, how the Central Asian countries have responded to the war, and implications for the United States and the international community.

#### WHY CENTRAL ASIA MATTERS

One of the most important features of Central Asia is simply the region's geography, particularly its sheer size, location, and natural resources. To be sure, Ukraine's own geography—located between Russia and Europe with a vast territory that dwarfs its European neighbors and sharing a long land border with Russia—has long contributed to its strategic importance.

Yet even Ukraine itself is dwarfed by the sheer size of formerly Soviet Central Asia. At almost a million square miles, Kazakhstan alone is four times the size of Ukraine and equal in size to all of Western Europe. As the world's largest landlocked country, Kazakhstan also shares a 4,750-mile border with Russia—three and a half times the roughly 1,425-mile border that separates Russia from Ukraine—that is increasingly a source of tension with Moscow. At the beginning of 2023, moreover, Kazakhstan and Russia still had not completed the process of demarcating a roughly 180-mile section of the border between the two states. Kazakhstan is the only Central Asian state to border Russia and has reportedly received warnings from Moscow over the past year that its own borders may be threatened—as some local Kazakhstanis told me, that Kazakhstan "might be next" after Ukraine. Kazakhstan also shares a mountainous border with China, with which it has no territorial issues, as do Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan.

This geography is reflected in the vast influx of more than a million Russians—mostly conscriptaged men—who entered Kazakhstan after September 2022 to avoid being drafted to fight in Ukraine, as well the many thousands of others who have entered the other four Central Asian states. This is a significant figure that has impacted the overall demographics of a region with eighty million people, or about twice the population of Ukraine.

The Central Asian states are also rich in natural resources. Kazakhstan holds vast oil reserves (with \$47 billion in exports in 2022 amid high oil prices, up from \$31 billion the year before) and is the world's leading uranium producer.¹ Turkmenistan has the world's fourth-largest gas reserves and is the major source of gas imports for China (gas export values surged to approximately \$10 billion in 2022, largely to China). Uzbekistan boasts the world's largest gold mine (\$4.6 billion in gold exports in 2021). And all five countries hold significant agricultural resources as well. While political systems in the region range from among the most oppressive autocracies in the world to what some consider to be burgeoning democracies, resource extraction-led economies have contributed to deep-seated and widespread corruption across all five of these states. This endemic corruption goes back to the Soviet days and in some countries has only intensified over the decades since; all currently rank poorly on Transparency International and other corruption perception indices.

Against this backdrop, how the Central Asians think and feel about Ukraine, Russia, China, and their own place in the region is consequential. But the responses of the five countries to the war have been a mixed bag, as the Central Asian countries differ a good deal among themselves. All are walking a fine line in their relations with Moscow; expanding relations with China as well as other neighbors, the Middle East, and the West; assessing public opinion within their own countries; and in various degrees, supporting, opposing, and/or simply distancing themselves from the war itself.

#### **TAJIKISTAN**

A deeply corrupt dictatorship, Tajikistan has remained heavily dependent on Russia since gaining independence more than thirty years ago and reportedly was the first of the Central Asian states to fully embrace Moscow's invasion of Ukraine. After three decades in power, President Rahmon just last year handed the presidency to his son, Rustam Emomali, having lowered the minimum age to run for president from thirty-five to thirty so that his son could assume power immediately, and having changed the law so that his son would face no limits on presidential terms. Some joke that Rustam has been well trained to follow in his father's footsteps as he headed the Tajik anticorruption agency, arguably the most corrupt agency in Tajikistan.<sup>2</sup>

Throughout this period, Tajikistan's ties to Russia have continued to remain strong. Tajikistan's long border with Afghanistan made the country a strategic regional checkpoint during and following the long war with Afghanistan. Today, Tajikistan is home to roughly seven thousand Russian troops, mostly at Russia's 201st military base in Dushanbe, Moscow's largest non-naval military facility outside of Russia itself. While most of the Russian troops stationed in Tajikistan have reportedly been redeployed to Ukraine, the country continues to host Russian troops there as well as bilateral military exercises. Recent agreements have reportedly solidified these exercises as the two countries expand defense cooperation more broadly—although cooperation has not extended to ongoing border confrontations between Tajikistan and Kyrgyzstan themselves.

But since the start of the war in Ukraine, Tajikistan has also ramped up ties with other countries, particularly China, both militarily and economically. Trade with China has increased significantly over the past year. And while China has long had a military base in Tajikistan as well, it is reportedly building a second; the two countries have also agreed to step up military cooperation to include formalizing bilateral military exercises and antiterrorism drills every two years.

With a weak economy, few economic resources of its own, and its populace among the poorest of the former Soviet republics, Tajikistan's economy is heavily dependent on remittances from its labor migrants in Russia. Russia's Ministry of the Interior reports that even after the Russian invasion of Ukraine, more than 1.7 million Tajikistani citizens entered Russia seeking work during the first six months of 2022 alone—close to a million more than in the same period of 2021.<sup>4</sup> The remittances sent home to Tajikistan amount to about one-third of Tajikistan's GDP—although many suggest that it is likely higher due to informal money transfers as well.<sup>5</sup> And the increasing numbers of Tajik migrants working in Russia have become a major area of concern for Tajikistan. Many are reportedly being deployed to Ukraine against their will, and there have also been growing efforts to recruit within Tajikistan itself.<sup>6</sup>

This has spurred some debate in Tajik society about Russia's invasion of Ukraine and has reportedly divided public opinion, particularly among those with memories of Russian involvement in Tajikistan's own bloody civil war in the 1990s. According to opinion surveys, toward the beginning of the war, many Tajiks felt sympathy for Ukraine. "For those of us who saw the civil war [in Tajikistan], this is terrible. I cannot look at the pictures of Ukrainian refugees, leaving their houses with one suitcase. It recalls my own childhood memories. We were

just like them."<sup>7</sup> But the range of responses is wide, and others have been less sympathetic, with some arguing that the Ukrainian government itself provoked the war because "it did not know its subordinate place in world politics"; it "dared to anger Russia" by its relations with the United States and the EU; and/or that the West also provoked the war by expanding its sphere of influence into Russia's backyard.<sup>8</sup>

In general, local media have followed official instructions on war coverage, with the exception of a few private publications and social-media platforms. Some journalists have justified the need to follow the policy for practical reasons, if only because of the many Tajik migrants working in Russia. "If, for example, we would publish materials condemning Russia [for the war], [many of our migrants] will be deported and, by doing so, we would . . . only harm society," Khurshed Atovullo, a well-known Tajik journalist, told Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty's Tajik Service. This sentiment has continued among many over the year since.

#### **KYRGYZSTAN**

In contrast with Tajikistan, Kyrgyzstan was initially regarded as among the most promising of the former Soviet Central Asian states, a budding democracy among the new countries that emerged from the dissolution of the former USSR. But over the three decades since, these hopes have repeatedly been sidetracked by corruption and Kyrgyzstan's own political upheavals. If Tajikistan has had one president since 1992 until he effectively handed the presidency to his son, Kyrgyzstan has had six, five of whom were ousted on serious corruption charges. Rosa Otunbaeyeva, interim president from 2010 to 2011, was the only president not tainted by corruption. Kyrgyzstan's current president, Sadyr Japarov, won a snap election in January 2021. But while Kyrgyzstan was long known for relatively free media and strong human rights groups, Japarov's presidency began with major setbacks for human rights and serious accusations of corruption, and many of those freedoms have reportedly continued to deteriorate since he came to power.

Landlocked and mountainous, with weak economic development and high poverty rates, Kyrgyzstan's economy has likewise remained less developed and heavily dependent on exports of raw materials and remittances sent home from Russia. Gold, other precious metals, and stones account for a third (34 percent) of total exports, while oil, gas, and other mineral products account for another 15 percent; textiles, vegetables, and transport equipment make up most of the remaining exports. But like Tajikistan, Kyrgyzstan's economy has been weakened by the ongoing border conflict between the two countries.

Against this background, as in Tajikistan, labor migration to Russia has long remained a significant, if not vital, source of income for Kyrgyzstan, with remittances sent home constituting about one-third of Kyrgyzstan's GDP and growing over the past year. Remittances to Kyrgyzstan at year-end 2022 reportedly reached more than \$1.7 billion, significantly more than in 2021. As with Tajikistan, Kyrgyzstan has not escaped the additional impact of Russia's war in Ukraine, especially in light of the more than a million Kyrgyz migrants in Russia of which many reportedly have been sent to Ukraine or to prison in Moscow if they refused.

Military ties have likewise remained strong with Russia. Kyrgyzstan is home to the Kant military air base— the Russian Air Force's 999th air base and located in the Chuy region of Kyrgyzstan—that over the past year has reportedly been active in Russia's war against Ukraine as well. Located about 12.5 miles east of Kyrgyzstan's capital, Bishkek, the base was until recently host to several hundred troops; by late 2021, the number had reportedly grown to several thousand, with most sent to fight in Ukraine. In May 2023, following talks between the two countries, Moscow announced it will expand its military presence in Kyrgyzstan.

As a result, Kyrgyz views of the war have been mixed; while some have blamed Russia for the war, others have largely supported Russia. But Kyrgyzstan's citizens in general have become increasingly vocal in trying to bring home Kyrgyz migrants in Russia, particularly those who have been incarcerated, in order to prevent them from being enlisted or sent to Ukraine.<sup>15</sup>

Indeed, according to some surveys since the start of the war, many Kyrgyz blame Russia for the harsh treatment of Kyrgyz migrants, but, quite significantly, not all have blamed Russia for the war itself. One May/June 2022 survey, for example, among fifteen hundred respondents in Kyrgyzstan of whom three-quarters stated they were paying attention to the war, suggested that Russian propaganda had widely taken hold. In this survey, 49 percent, or roughly half of Kyrgyzstani respondents, blamed Ukraine (36 percent) and/or the United States (13 percent) for the war, while only 14 percent blamed Russia. The survey also showed that the highest share of respondents in Kyrgyzstan believed that Russia will win. While surveys in 2023 show growing criticism of Russia, they also demonstrate a reluctance to provoke Kyrgyzstan's most important economic and security partner.

#### **TURKMENISTAN**

Just this year, in 2023, Turkmenistan received the dubious honor of being ranked the second-worst country for freedom in the world by Freedom House (Syria and South Sudan shared first place, and Turkmenistan came in second, beating North Korea, which came in third).<sup>18</sup>

As one of the most totalitarian dictators in the world, Turkmenistan's previous head of state, Gurbanguly Berdymukhamedov, has continued to garner vast riches as his population has faced serious shortages of food and basic necessities and, in some areas, has risked starvation. In 2022, as in Tajikistan, Berdymukhamedov also transferred power from father to son, who easily won the reportedly rigged Turkmen presidential election.

But unlike Tajikistan, Turkmenistan is endowed with extensive natural gas reserves and for many years has remained China's biggest natural gas supplier, supplying nearly half of the natural gas that China imports via pipelines. Eighty to ninety percent of Turkmenistan's export revenue reportedly comes from gas sales, with China Turkmenistan's only gas customer and leading trade partner; Turkmenistan reportedly also depends on its partnership with Beijing to import weapons and surveillance technology to monitor its citizens at home. While its trade with Russia has been more limited, Turkmenistan since the onset of the war in Ukraine has

opened new trade agreements with its Central Asian neighbors, as well as signing at least five major deals with Azerbaijan and Turkey in trade, transport, and energy.

Like others in Central Asia, Turkmenistan initially supported Russia's invasion of Ukraine and the propaganda efforts to vilify the West. Turkmen officials also claimed that Western disinformation risked brainwashing Turkmenistan's youth. They reportedly urged people not to read Western media coverage of the war, warning that Western "foreign agents" were allegedly seeking to destabilize Turkmenistan as well.<sup>20</sup> Public opinion surveys in Turkmenistan are rare and typically carried out by the government, leading to skepticism of findings.

At the same time, however, Turkmenistan had also maintained growing ties with Ukraine. In 2019, for example, more than five thousand Turkmen students were reportedly studying in Ukraine, and Turkmenistan ranked fourth in the number of students studying there after India, Morocco, and Azerbaijan.<sup>21</sup> While that number has declined during the war, Turkmenistan reportedly continues to assist its own students and, in the midst of the war, likewise is providing humanitarian aid to other Ukrainians as well. In March of 2023, for example, the Turkmen government, "guided by the principles of humanism and solidarity," Turkmenistan's Ministry of Foreign Affairs reported, and "the ancestral traditions of good neighborliness of the Turkmen people," dispatched a cargo plane filled with medical supplies.<sup>22</sup>

#### **UZBEKISTAN**

For the first twenty-five years since the collapse of the USSR and its emergence as an independent state, Uzbekistan had one president—Islam Karimov—until his death in 2016. Shavkat Mirziyoyev, vice president to President Karimov, took over as president and was reelected in 2021 for another five-year term. Uzbek officials tout Mirziyoyev as pursuing more reforms than his predecessor, and some major changes have indeed been significant. But that reputation was questioned by some in April 2023 when, in the middle of his second term—the maximum a president could remain in power under Uzbek law—Mirziyoyev called for a referendum to amend Uzbekistan's constitution by changing all future presidential terms to seven years and to scrap his two five-year terms so he would be eligible to run again. With Uzbekistan's consistently low marks regarding free and fair elections, few expected more than a "charade," in the words of one Uzbek specialist. But turnout was reportedly high; as expected, the amendment was approved. 24

With a population of thirty-five million, Uzbekistan is the largest Central Asian country in terms of population size. Although corruption is likewise endemic, the country is also economically more developed than its southern, formerly Soviet neighbors and has focused on reforms to attract more foreign investment.

As with its neighbors, large numbers of Uzbek migrants have long traveled to Russia to work. In the first months of the war, as of August 2022, an estimated 1.8 million Uzbek labor migrants were working in Russia; as of February 2023, that number had fallen by a few hundred thousand migrants, to 1.45 million but still representing over 40 percent of the migrant total.<sup>25</sup> And

the remittances they have sent home have been significant. In 2022, Uzbekistan reportedly received \$14.5 billion in remittances from Russia alone, more than double the total from 2021.<sup>26</sup>

One longstanding concern, however, has been the vulnerability of Uzbek migrant workers in Russia and of those serving time in Russian prisons to recruitment into the Russian military for service in Ukraine.<sup>27</sup> While Russian law allows foreigners to join their armed forces and participate in combat, Article 54 of Uzbekistan's criminal code prohibits its citizens from service in a foreign military and calls for penalties of up to three to five years' imprisonment for any Uzbek citizen who joins a foreign country's army or participates in foreign conflicts. And in August 2022, Uzbekistan's embassy in Moscow issued a statement that participation in military activities in foreign countries is considered mercenary activity, punishable by up to ten years in prison.

This has become a sticking point in relations with Russia given the number of Uzbek migrants in Russia who have nonetheless been either enticed into the Russian military by high salaries or pressured to join the Russian army by other threats including jail time. Attracted by the promise of Russian citizenship, Uzbek and other Central Asian migrants have also reportedly been sent by Russian firms to occupied territories under false pretenses, ostensibly for construction work but also reportedly for collecting dead bodies and digging trenches. Some Uzbeks were reportedly recruited directly by the Wagner Group in 2022 and the beginning of 2023, with Wagner recruiters deliberately targeting Uzbek prisoners serving sentences in Russia for drug-related crimes. Over the past few months, during summer 2023, harassment of Uzbek migrant workers has reportedly taken a "fresh turn... with some plucked off the streets of Moscow on flimsy pretexts and sent to the front lines of the Ukraine war." According to this source, migrant workers from Central Asia say it has become increasingly dangerous to be in Russia, where some have been manipulated into signing army contracts. 

29

Perhaps ironically, hundreds of thousands of Russians have meanwhile fled to Uzbekistan, mainly to avoid conscription for the war—Russians are allowed to enter Uzbekistan without a visa. While estimates differ, a reported eighty thousand arrived in Uzbekistan in September 2022 alone, with long lines reported at Uzbek public service centers of those seeking to receive identification numbers.<sup>30</sup>

#### KAZAKHSTAN

Among all the Central Asian states, Kazakhstan is the largest in size and the richest by GDP. As the only Central Asian state that shares long borders with both Russia and China, as well as having the highest proportion of ethnic Russians in its population, Kazakhstan has also long maintained relatively good relations with Moscow. But over the past year, veiled threats or comments from Moscow asserting that parts of Kazakhstan should be reclaimed as historically Russian territory—or simply a sense that "first it's Ukraine and Kazakhstan should be next"—have required Kazakhstan to walk a delicate tightrope economically, politically, and militarily.

Over the past year, then, Kazakhstan has made significant shifts in its economic relations with Russia while aiming to diversify and strengthen its ties with China, Turkey, the EU, and the

United States. As the world's largest landlocked nation and a major oil and gas producer—accounting for up to two-thirds of all exports by value—Kazakhstan relies on overland export routes through Russia and China to deliver goods to outside markets.<sup>31</sup> But since the invasion, Kazakhstan has increased efforts to develop routes that would bypass Russia, including exporting oil and freight directly across the Caspian Sea and also constructing a new railway through Uzbekistan to Europe. While a reported 94 percent of Kazakh oil exports in 2022 were carried through pipelines to Russia, Kazakhstani planners have already reported a significant increase in exports bypassing Russia.<sup>32</sup>

And since the beginning of the Ukraine war, among the Central Asian states, Kazakhstan has been the most outspoken in denouncing Russia's invasion and supporting Ukraine. Already in the summer of 2022, Kazakh president Tokayev was making public statements against the war, including publicly rejecting recognition of Russia's territorial claims against Ukraine, and the anecdotes and public statements continue. While Kazakhstan has welcomed an estimated 150,000 migrants (as of this writing) fleeing Russia,<sup>33</sup> for example, there are reports of Kazakhstani police harassing motorists who publicly support Russia's invasion by displaying a "Z" or other symbols designating support for the war.

Kazakhstan has also continued to demonstrate support for Ukraine through both strong public statements and assistance both substantive and symbolic. Since the invasion, for example, Kazakhstan has sent a significant amount of medical supplies and other humanitarian aid directly to Ukraine; it also provided three "yurts of invincibility" to the Ukrainian cities of Bucha, Kyiv, and Kharkiv—traditional Kazakh tents "that symbolize safety and warmth" and that were intended to provide heat, refreshment, and refuge to local Ukrainians in the midst of war. Kazakhstan has not recognized Russian annexations in Ukraine and observes the Western sanctions regime.

Public opinion in Kazakhstan appears to mirror these policies. According to one survey of 1,100 residents over the age of eighteen taken over a three-week period in November 2022 and titled "What People in Kazakhstan Think About the War in Ukraine," 22 percent of respondents expressed support for Ukraine in the conflict, twice as high as in a similar survey conducted eight months prior in March 2022; only 13 percent stated they supported Russia, a drop from the earlier share; and 42 percent of respondents said that their country should encourage Russia and Ukraine to negotiate while another 37 percent said that Kazakhstan should remain neutral.<sup>34</sup>

Much of this may be correlated with age: most of those who supported Russia were over sixty years of age; the majority of those in the other age groups supported Ukraine or chose to stay neutral. But the survey also found that about 45 percent of Kazakhstan's citizens simply found it difficult to assess what is actually happening, and overall, slightly more than half of respondents chose to stay neutral.

Those attitudes were mirrored in another poll six months later carried out by nongovernment organizations MediaNet and PaperLab in May 2023: 21 percent supported Ukraine, 13 percent supported Russia, and 60 percent were neutral. But there were several serious differences. The

number of respondents who believed Russia may also invade Kazakhstan, for example, grew from 8 to 15 percent, and a third said that the war had worsened their perception of Russia.<sup>35</sup>

## IMPLICATIONS FOR RUSSIA, THE WEST, AND THE INTERNATIONAL COMMUNITY

Before the Russian invasion of Ukraine, Russia was the dominant player in Central Asia across the board. But over the course of the war, that role has changed significantly, and relations with Russia have seen a fundamental shift among all five of the Central Asian states. In 2022 alone, Putin made five trips to Central Asia, reportedly to solidify his dominant role in the region; but at least politically, his travels seemed to illustrate just how fragile that role may have become. His presence at the Caspian Summit meeting in Turkmenistan in early July 2022 provided but one example of the kinds of receptions he would receive more frequently. Not only was he was greeted at the airport with little of the fanfare normally provided for foreign dignitaries, but photo ops and television footage showed other leaders reluctant to stand next to him at events. Similar scenarios played out in various ways well into 2023. None of the Central Asian states has directly supported Russia's war in Ukraine, with each country abstaining on the issue of the war during UN votes and some leaders actively supporting Ukraine's territorial integrity.

But even in the wake of political affronts, figures for 2022 show that trade and economic relations with Russia not only remained intact but grew during this time. Russia's trade turnover with all five nations grew rapidly, with increases of 10 to 45 percent amid generally growing regional economies and the effects of war- and sanction-driven supply chain reconfigurations that increased commodity prices and saw Central Asian countries acting as transshipment points between Russia and the West. Despite the often harsh treatment of migrants and danger of their recruitment to be sent to war, more Central Asians reportedly went to work in Russia in mid-2022 than had in the prior six years, with remittances growing alongside.<sup>36</sup> And over the course of the year, with Russia's gas exports to Europe severely curtailed, Russia began supplying gas to both Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan, freeing up enough supply to allow them to meet their own export obligations to China amid growing domestic demands.

Today, however—as the war in Ukraine continues—Russia is also facing serious economic and political competition as China has likewise expanded relations with Central Asia's leaders and as economic relations with all the Central Asian states have also expanded greatly in Asia, the West, and the Middle East. On May 9 of this year, for example, the presidents of the region's former Soviet republics were in Moscow as spectators for Vladimir Putin's annual military parade—and ten days later were attending the first in-person meeting of a new group that China had named the C+C5, and that promised Central Asia's leaders investments and trade deals worth close to \$4 billion. China has also begun to focus its efforts on enhancing Central Asia's law enforcement and security capabilities as part of its new Global Security Initiative.

Economic relations with all the Central Asian states have likewise been expanding rapidly within the Middle East and elsewhere. Over the past year alone, for example,

Gulf-Central Asian relations have grown dramatically as Saudi Arabia, the UAE, Qatar, and other Gulf states have invested billions of dollars in the Central Asian states. The UAE has invested \$2.6 billion in Kazakhstan since 2005 and announced another \$900 million in investment deals last year during a visit by the prime minister to Abu Dhabi covering mining, agriculture, oil and gas, and construction.<sup>37</sup> An August 2022 Uzbek presidential visit to Saudi Arabia reportedly yielded \$14 billion in investment promises, many of them aimed at relieving Uzbekistan's energy shortages. The two countries further discussed increasing Uzbek migrant workers to the region.<sup>38</sup>

And trade with Europe has likewise been increasing, highlighted most recently in late September 2023 in a summit in Berlin of all five Central Asian presidents with German Chancellor Olaf Scholz. The leaders reportedly discussed increased connectivity and trade between Europe and Central Asia and signed hundreds of millions of dollars in deals.<sup>39</sup>

Regarding the United States, greatly increased assistance to the Central Asian states has been accompanied by a strengthening of diplomatic relations as well. In February 2023, for example, Secretary of State Antony Blinken joined foreign ministers from all five of the Central Asian countries at the very first ministerial meeting of the C5+1 diplomatic platform since its 2015 founding. The visit was seen as a reaffirmation, if not "important upgrade," of US engagement in the region. And the September 20, 2023, statement of President Joe Biden at UN Headquarters after the Central Asia 5+1 meeting—what he called a "historic moment" and the first time a US president has held a meeting with all five of the Central Asian leaders—called for strengthening US-Central Asian relations across the board. The White House statement highlights counterterrorism cooperation and increasing US security funding to Central Asia; strengthening regional economic connectivity and creating a "new business platform to . . . better connect our private sectors for development purposes"; "the potential for a new critical minerals dialogue"; and the launch of a new initiative on disability rights. And the launch of a new initiative on disability rights.

These dynamics also play out in multilateral organizations in which the Central Asian countries are members but where Russia has played an outsized or leading role. Recent efforts by Russia to obstruct, if not end, the work of the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE)—the world's largest regional security organization, in which Russia, Central Asian nations, and Western nations are all members—is a case in point. Since its creation in 1994, the OSCE has played a particularly important role in conflict prevention and management efforts in Europe and in election observation missions that are placed throughout all the fifty-seven OSCE member countries, including all fifteen of the former Soviet states.

The typical range of OSCE activities in Central Asia is broad. In just the past several months of this writing, the OSCE dispatched monitoring missions to observe the election process in Kazakhstan, Uzbekistan, and Kyrgyzstan. And it held meetings and dispatched training delegations across all five Central Asian nations covering a range of issues from cyber security, to countering terrorist uses of the internet, to bioterrorism and counternarcotics.

But in a consensus-driven organization, where all decisions must be adopted by all fifty-seven participating states, any one of the OSCE members can theoretically take the organization

hostage. And since its invasion of Ukraine, Russia has tried to do just that by obstructing, and effectively preventing approval of, the OSCE budget and vetoing OSCE field missions that had existed in Ukraine since well before the outbreak of war. In response, US ambassador to the OSCE Michael Carpenter, reflecting the generally combative response to such blockage by many other members, stated directly that "Russia is attacking the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe" and announced the need to circumvent Russia's veto and "find ways to implement our commitments and to stand by the people of Ukraine." "And in every other country where the OSCE has field missions," he added, "we're going to make clear that we can deliver for the people."<sup>42</sup>

All of the above developments are creating new opportunities and challenges for the Central Asian states, ironically catalyzed by Russia's desire to rein in what it has traditionally viewed as its own sphere of influence. But a weaker OSCE would deprive the Central Asian nations of a rare multilateral platform for balancing regional influences at the very time when the war with Ukraine has forced these countries to be more strategic in their relationships with Russia and other international actors.

#### CONCLUSION

Today's challenges go well beyond individual countries or organizations. Indeed, they flow from the fact that a major superpower sought to strike not only at the heart of another country or region but potentially, at the heart of the world order itself.

But the war in Ukraine has led to concrete changes throughout Central Asia—unique given the region's historic relationship with Russia, its geographic relevance to the conflict, trade relations, and reliance on remittances sourced from that country. Public opinion regarding the conflict is diverse and nuanced, with some citizenries simultaneously recognizing the humanitarian issues of Russia's invasion of Ukraine while also wishing to pragmatically distance themselves from an ideological undercurrent that runs uncomfortably close to home.

Relations between Russia and its Central Asian neighbors are still strong, but the dominance of Russia over these countries, real and perceived, has been significantly altered from just a couple years ago—including potential diversification in economic development, trade, and political alignments as attention toward Central Asian countries by the broader international community has grown.

The war arguably places the region in a precarious security situation in the near term. If the result of increased international attention is to continue the historical pattern of rent-seeking by regional leaders for personal gain, it could well exacerbate existing political and economic challenges throughout the region as well. But if this rebalancing among powers and partners can instead continue to promote improved domestic fundamentals such as the rule of law, economic reforms to attract new investors, and transparent political leadership, then these states will likely only grow their resiliency and independent roles in a changing world order.

#### **NOTES**

- 1. "Khazakhstan's Oil Export Revenues Rose by 50% in 2022," Reuters, May 2, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/markets/commodities/kazakhstans-oil-export-revenues-rose-by-50-2022-2023-05-02/.
- 2. See, for example, Catherine Putz, "Nepotism: Not the Kind of Corruption Tajikistan Is Looking for," *Diplomat*, June 15, 2015, https://thediplomat.com/2015/06/nepotism-not-the-kind-of-corruption-tajikistan-is-looking-for/.
- 3. "'Up to 1,500' Russian Troops Redeployed to Ukraine from Tajik Base, Investigation Reveals," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (RFE/RL), September 14, 2022, https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-troops-tajik -base-redeployed-ukraine/32033791.html.
- 4. Evgeniya Mokhmutoca (Voyko), "Does Tajikistan Have a Choice Amid Anti-Russian Sanctions?" Russian International Affairs Council, August 23, 2022, https://russiancouncil.ru/en/analytics-and-comments/analytics/does-tajikistan-have-a-choice-amid-anti-russian-sanctions/.
- 5. "2023 Investment Climate Statements: Tajikistan," US Department of State, 2023, https://www.state.gov/reports/2023-investment-climate-statements/tajikistan/#:~:text=Remittances%20sent%20by%20 Tajik%20labor,Russian%2Dled%20Eurasian%20Economic%20Union; Edward Lemon, "Dependent on Remittances, Tajikistan's Long-Term Prospects for Economic Growth and Poverty Reduction Remain Dim," Migration Policy Institute, November 14, 2019, https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/dependent-remittances-tajikistan-prospects-dim-economic-growth.
- 6. See Farangis Najibullah, "Central Asians Pressed to Fight in Ukraine with Russian Troops Returning Home in Coffins," RFE/RL, February 25, 2023, https://www.rferl.org/a/ukraine-war-central-asians-fighting-russia/32287984.html.
- 7. Karolina Kluczewska, "Tajikistan Has a Special Relationship with Russia. Could the War Change That?" Open Democracy, April 6, 2022, https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/odr/tajikistan-russia --ukraine-war/.
- 8. Kluczewska, "Tajikistan."
- 9. Parvis Mullojonov, "Official Dushanbe Silent as Tajik Society Deeply Divided on Ukraine War," RFE/RL, May 21, 2022, https://www.rferl.org/a/tajikistan-public-divided-war-ukraine/31861484.html.
- 10. "Kyrgyzstan Exports," Trading Economics, August 2023, https://tradingeconomics.com/kyrgyzstan/exports.
- 11. "2023 Investment Climate Statements: Kyrgyz Republic," US Department of State, 2023, https://www.state.gov/reports/2023-investment-climate-statements/kyrgyz-republic/#:~:text = Remittance%20Policies,-Remittances%20typically%20account&text=The%20net%20flow%20 of%20currency,and%20Russians%20leaving%20the%20country.
- 12. "2023 Investment Climate Statements."
- 13. Zamira Kozhobaeva and Kubanychbek Zholdoshev, "Kyrgyz Workers with Russian Citizenship Prevented from Leaving Russia, Urged to Fight in Ukraine," RFE/RL, January 22, 2023, https://www.rferl.org/a/kyrgyz-workers-russian-citizenship-fight-ukraine/32233764.html.
- 14. Abbey Biybosunov and Kubat Kasymbekov, "Investigation Shows Contractors at Russian Base in Kyrgyzstan 'Dispatched to Ukraine,'" RFE/RL, September 13, 2022, https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-kyrgyzstan-base-troops-redeployed/32031647.html.
- 15. "Public in Kyrgyzstan Pressed from All Sides by Russia's War in Ukraine," Eurasianet, March 16, 2023, https://eurasianet.org/public-in-kyrgyzstan-pressed-from-all-sides-by-russias-war-in-ukraine.
- 16. "Surveying Kazakh and Kyrgyz Attitudes on Russia's War," Eurasianet, September 6, 2022, https://eurasianet.org/surveying-kazakh-and-kyrgyz-attitudes-on-russias-war.
- 17. "Public in Kyrgyzstan Pressed from All Sides."
- 18. "Freedom in the World 2023: Tajikistan," Freedom House, https://freedomhouse.org/country/tajikistan/freedom-world/2023, accessed November 13, 2023; and "Countries and Territories: Global Freedom Scores," Freedom House, https://freedomhouse.org/countries/freedom-world/scores, accessed November 13, 2023. The worst countries for freedom were Syria and South Sudan with a score of 1 each, followed by Turkmenistan with 2 and North Korea with 3. Turkmenistan came in

second-worst in the world on Freedom House's annual ranking of the world's most free and suppressed nations.

- 19. "Turkmenistan—Country Commercial Guide," International Trade Administration, August 8, 2022, https://www.trade.gov/country-commercial-guides/turkmenistan-market-overview; Bruce Pannier, "Pannier, You Won't Catch Turkmenistan Putting All Its Eggs in One (Russian) Basket," Jan 16, 2023, https://www.intellinews.com/pannier-you-won-t-catch-turkmenistan-putting-all-its-eggs-in-one-russian-basket-267034; and "Turkmenistan Turns Up Pro-Russian Propaganda, Warns Against Western Media, 'Agents,'" RFE/RL, December 14, 2022, https://www.rferl.org/a/turkmenistan-pro-russian-anti-western/32176574.html.
- 20. "Turkmenistan Turns Up."
- 21. "Ukraine International Student Statistics," Erudera, https://erudera.com/statistics/ukraine/ukraine-international-student-statistics/, accessed November 13, 2023.
- 22. "Turkmenistan Sent Humanitarian Aid to Ukraine," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Turkmenistan, March 23, 2023, https://www.mfa.gov.tm/en/news/3694.
- 23. Navbahor Imamova, "Free Speech Advocates Question Sincerity of Promised Uzbek Reforms," VOA, March 23, 2023, https://www.voanews.com/a/free-speech-advocates-question-sincerity-of-promised-uzbek-reforms/7017625.html.
- 24. Reelections in Uzbekistan, see: "Freedom in the World 2022: Uzbekistan," Freedom House, https://freedomhouse.org/country/uzbekistan/freedom-world/2022.
- 25. "WB: Volume of Remittances to Uzbekistan Has Increased by More Than 20%," KUN.UZ, June 17, 2023, https://kun.uz/en/news/2023/06/17/wb-volume-of-remittances-to-uzbekistan-has-increased -by-more-than-20.
- 26. "2022 Uzbekistan-Bound Money Remittances Grow by 2.1 Times," *Tashkent Times*, January 27, 2023, http://tashkenttimes.uz/economy/10462-2022-uzbekistan-bound-money-remittances-grow-by-2-1-times.
- 27. "'Up to 1,500' Russian Troops Redeployed to Ukraine from Tajik Base, Investigation Reveals," RFE/RL, September 14, 2022, https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-troops-tajik-base-redeployed-ukraine /32033791.html; and "Uzbekistan Warns Citizens Not to Join Foreign Armies amid Russia-Ukraine War," Wire, Reuters, September 22, 2022, https://thewire.in/world/uzbekistan-warns-citizens-not-to-join-foreign-armies-amid-russia-ukraine-war.
- 28. Sher Kashimov, "By Sending Migrants to Ukraine, the Kremlin Is Damaging Ties with Central Asia," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, March 31, 2023, https://carnegieendowment.org/politika/89434.
- 29. Among more recent articles, see Rustam Temirov, "Russia Pressures Migrant Workers into Signing Army Contracts for Ukraine Front," Caravanserai, August 9, 2023, https://central.asia-news.com/en\_GB/articles/cnmi\_ca/features/2023/08/09/feature-01.
- 30. *See* Evan Pheiffer, "Russia's Great Reverse Migration," *Foreign Policy*, November 25, 2022, https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/11/25/russia-uzbekistan-kyrgyzstan-putin-mobilization-great-reverse -migration/.
- 31. Gulmira Azretbergenova and Aziza Syxdykova, "The Dependence of the Kazakhstan Economy on the Oil Sector and the Importance of Export Diversification," *International Journal of Energy Economics and Policy*, Econjournals 10, no. 6 (August 2020): 159.
- 32. "Exclusive: Kazakhstan Has Ramped Up Oil Exports Bypassing Russia," Reuters, April 21, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/kazakhstan-has-ramped-up-oil-exports-bypassing-russia-sources-2023-04-21/.
- 33. "Russians Have Emigrated in Huge Numbers Since the War in Ukraine," *Economist*, August 23, 2023, https://www.economist.com/graphic-detail/2023/08/23/russians-have-emigrated-in-huge -numbers-since-the-war-in-ukraine. Estimates of Russian migrants to Kazakhstan vary; see also claim of 200,000 (gross) Russian entries within a two-week period alone following announcements of partial mobilization at RFE/RL, "Kazakh Interior Minister Says 200,000 Russians Have Entered Country Since

Mobilization," October 4, 2022, https://www.rferl.org/a/kazakhstan-200-000-russians-enter-country-mobilization/32064860.html.

- 34. "Poll: The Main Share of Russian Supporters in Kazakhstan Is over 60, Young People Are for Ukraine," Demoscope, December 1, 2022, https://demos.kz/poll-the-main-share-of-russian-supporters-in-kazakhstan-is-over-60-young-people-are-for-ukraine/?lang=en.
- 35. "Kazakhs Increasingly Wary of Russia's Belligerence, Poll Shows," Reuters, May 17, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/kazakhs-increasingly-wary-russias-belligerence-poll-2023-05-17/.
- 36. Temur Umarov, "Russia and Central Asia: Never Closer, or Drifting Apart?" Carnegie Endowment, December 23, 2022, https://carnegieendowment.org/politika/88698.
- 37. Vusala Abbasova, "UAE Steps Up Investments in Central Asia's Largest Economy," *Caspian News*, September 23, 2022, https://caspiannews.com/news-detail/uae-steps-up-investments-in-central -asias-largest-economy-2022-9-23-0/.
- 38. "Saudi Arabia Plans World's Largest Wind Farm in Uzbekistan," EurasiaNet, August 19, 2022, https://eurasianet.org/saudi-arabia-plans-worlds-largest-wind-farm-in-uzbekistan.
- 39. See, for example, Bruce Pannier, "Central Asia in Focus: Central Asian Leaders Visit Berlin," RFE/RL, October 3, 2023, https://pressroom.rferl.org/a/32620984.html.
- 40. Gavin Helf, "Blinken Debuts New US Approach in Central Asia," US Institute of Peace, March 2, 2023, https://www.usip.org/publications/2023/03/blinken-debuts-new-us-approach-central-asia.
- 41. "Remarks by President Biden after Central Asia 5+1 Meeting," White House, September 19, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2023/09/19/remarks-by-president-biden-after-central-asia-5-1-meeting/.
- 42. Aurélie Pugnet, "OSCE Ponders Ways to Circumvent Russian Vetoes," EURACTIV, May 11, 2023, https://www.euractiv.com/section/global-europe/news/osce-ponders-ways-to-circumvent-russian -vetoes/.



The publisher has made this work available under a Creative Commons Attribution-NoDerivs license 4.0. To view a copy of this license, visit https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nd/4.0.

Copyright © 2023 by the Board of Trustees of the Leland Stanford Junior University

The views expressed in this essay are entirely those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the views of the staff, officers, or Board of Overseers of the Hoover Institution.

29 28 27 26 25 24 23 7 6 5 4 3 2 1

#### **ABOUT THE AUTHORS**

#### **NANCY LUBIN**

Nancy Lubin is president of JNA Associates, Inc., a research and consulting firm specializing in the Caucasus and Central Asia. She travels often to the region to advise on project risk and the navigation of local informal economic and political systems. Lubin was formerly an associate professor at Carnegie Mellon University, a Soviet specialist for the US Congress Office of Technology Assessment, and a senior fellow at the Woodrow Wilson Center. A member of the Council on Foreign Relations, she holds a PhD from St. Antony's College, Oxford, and an undergraduate degree from Harvard.

#### **AMB. JAMES E. GOODBY**

Amb. James E. Goodby is an Annenberg distinguished visiting fellow at the Hoover Institution. A retired foreign service officer achieving the rank of career minister, he was appointed to five ambassadorial-rank positions by presidents Carter, Reagan, and Clinton, including ambassador to Finland. Goodby served as negotiator or adviser in the creation of the International Atomic Energy Agency, in the negotiation of the limited nuclear test-ban treaty, in START, in the Conference on Disarmament in Europe, and in cooperative threat reduction (the Nunn-Lugar program), and for many years worked closely with former secretary of state George Shultz.

#### **Essays of the Nuclear Security Dialogues**

Essays of the Nuclear Security Dialogues are drawn from policy roundtables jointly hosted by the Hoover Institution and the American Academy of Arts and Sciences, featuring academics and security practitioners from across the United States, Europe, and the Indo-Pacific. They are edited by Amb. James E. Goodby, who negotiated landmark cooperative security arrangements under three US presidents. His commentaries consider the basis for a world free of nuclear weapons—as envisioned by the "four horsemen" George Shultz, Henry Kissinger, William Perry, and Sam Nunn—within the global security environment emerging from Russia's 2022 invasion of Ukraine. The dialogues are supported by the Loewenstern Foundation.